MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CITY HALL, Fifth Floor
6801 Delmar Blvd.
University City, Missouri 63130
October 10, 2016
6:30 p.m.
A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
At the Regular Session of the City Council of University City held on the fifth floor of City 

    Hall, on Monday, October 10, 2016, Mayor Shelley Welsch, called the meeting to

    order at 6:30 p.m.

B. ROLL CALL 

In addition to the Mayor, the following members of Council were present:





Councilmember Rod Jennings






Councilmember Paulette Carr 






Councilmember Terry Crow 





Councilmember Michael Glickert                                    







Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson


Also in attendance was the City Manager, Lehman Walker. 

C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Councilmember Jennings moved to approve the agenda as presented, was seconded by Councilmember Glickert and the motion carried unanimously.

D. PROCLAMATIONS
E. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
1. September 26, 2016 Study session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Jennings, seconded by Councilmember Smotherson and the motion carried unanimously.
2. September 26, 2016 Regular session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Jennings, seconded by Councilmember Smotherson and the motion carried unanimously.
F. APPOINTMENTS to BOARDS & COMMISSIONS
1. Peggy Shamleffer was nominated for appointment to the Board of Trustees Retirement Boards by Mayor Welsch, replacing Matthew Fillo, was seconded by Councilmember Glickert and the motion carried unanimously.
G. SWEARING IN to BOARDS & COMMISSIONS
H. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (Total of 15 minutes allowed)
Mary Ann Zaggy, 6303 McPherson, University City, MO

Ms. Zaggy expressed her satisfaction with the services rendered by the Police Department during Chief Charles Adams' tenure.  However, as a Caucasian female living in Ward 1, she does wonder whether all citizens in this City have experienced the same level of service and protection.  Every citizen is a stakeholder and their input with respect to the quality and satisfaction of services is vital to help move this City forward towards equality and justice for all.  Therefore she would suggest that fervent consideration be given to conducting open forums for the purpose of allowing residents in all three wards to be intricately involved in the search and ultimate selection of a new police chief.
Margaret Johnson, 7509 Gannon Avenue, University City, MO

Ms. Johnson stated that one of the most critical decisions any elected or appointed official will make impacting the future of a city, is the hiring of a Police Chief.  Even though Chief Adams has been an excellent Chief of Police, currently there is a disconnect between the police and the citizens that they serve and protect.   One way to develop unity and trust is to begin a transparent hiring process which allows residents to meet the candidates and listen as they answer questions relative to their welfare and safety.   Ms. Johnson then provided Council with a series of questions written by a retired police chief on effective ways to lead and improve police departments.

Judith Gainer, 721 Harvard, University City, MO

Ms. Gainer stated that the logical outcome of tonight's Study Session suggested the need to build a new police facility, which then begets the question of what happens to the Annex?  The Old Library and the Annex are within the boundaries of University Heights Subdivision No. 1.  She reminded Council and the City Manager, that both of these properties are subject to the Trust Agreement that governs what can and cannot be built.  The temporary police facility and the conversion of the playground into a parking lot, not only violated this Trust, but have severely impacted some of our residents' ability to sell their homes.  
I. PUBLIC HEARINGS

J. CONSENT AGENDA

K. CITY MANAGER’S REPORT

1. Approval of liquor license for Cicero’s, 6691 Delmar Blvd, with a change in management
Councilmember Glickert moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.

L. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1. Bill 9294 – An ordinance amending Section 355.040 – disable parking, Chapter 355 Traffic Code, of the University City Municipal Code, to revise traffic regulation as provided herein.  Bill 9294 was read for the second and third time.
Councilmember Smotherson moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Carr.

Councilmember Smotherson stated that after a thorough review he is now comfortable with the ordinance as written, and therefore no longer needs a response to his request related to permitted parking.

Roll Call Vote:

AYES:  Councilmembers Jennings, Carr, Crow, Glickert, Smotherson and Mayor Welsch.
NAYS:  None
M. NEW BUSINESS 
RESOLUTIONS

BILLS


    Introduced by Councilmember Glickert

1. BILL 9295 - An ordinance amending Chapter 2.52 of the University City Municipal code relating the Committee for Access and Local Origination Programming, by repealing Section 2.52.050 thereof, relating to membership and appointment, and enacting in lieu thereof a new section to be known as “Section 2.52.050 membership and appointment,” thereby amending said section so as to remove Charter Communications; referred to as the “The Company”.  Bill 9295 was read for the first time.
N. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (continued if needed)

O. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS
1. Boards and Commission appointments needed

Mayor Welsch made the appointments that were needed.
2. Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions
Ms. Carr reported that the Park Commission had reviewed a plan for modification of the portion of River des Peres that runs through Heman Park at their last meeting, and also discussed the use of asphalt as opposed to concrete for several city parks.  Bids and additional information on this topic will be presented at a subsequent meeting.  Anyone with questions or concerns about neighborhood parks is cordially invited to attend these meetings, or to submit an email addressing their concerns, to either herself or the Park Commission.  
3. Boards, Commissions and Task Force minutes

Mayor Welsch noted that Council had received several sets of minutes in their packet.
4. Other Discussions/Business
· Evaluation of City Council Employees:  City Manager and City Clerk - requested by Councilmembers Carr and Crow.
Ms. Carr stated that in spite of the fact that Council voted to begin the process of evaluating their two employees on September 26th and she reminded everyone of the efforts she has made over the past several years to address some issues that ultimately were ignored.  In a letter to Council from the Mayor; marked "confidential," Council was informed that they simply cannot address the performance of their employees over the last three years since no goals have been established.  Ms. Carr stated that while goals are important, performance is tantamount and Council has seen plenty performance over the last three years that cannot be ignored.  Ms. Carr made a motion that Council immediately initiate an evaluation of these employees by using previous 2013 forms and thereafter, with this learned knowledge, work to establish a new set of goals.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Crow.
Councilmember Crow stated that the conversation about Council's inability to conduct a performance evaluation on their employees because no new set of goals have been established, strikes him as odd.  Based on his experience with the 400 employees that work for him, if he negates his responsibility to create a new set of goals, then the existing goals must stand.  There is a need to be fair, as well as a need to perform a review of these employees, which he believes should be implemented by utilizing the previous goals that have been established.  
Councilmember Jennings stated that Council's performance with respect to dropping the ball on this issue is also tantamount.  Council needs to make certain when dealing with employment-related issues that they are utilizing best practices that are up-to-date and in compliance with today's standards.  A lot of things have changed since the existing goals were established and moving forward without a proper review could open the City up to more litigation.  Therefore he would suggest that Council work quickly to put together a solid evaluation process that incorporates the most recent best practices that their employees can understand.
Councilmember Glickert stated although his preference would be to use the term objectives, rather than goals, the fact that Council has waited too long to conduct this evaluation, and failed to establish clear objectives, causes him to have some reservations.  At this point, he would be willing to look at the evaluation and fill it out, but strongly believed that a Study Session is needed to look at establishing definitive objectives.  
Ms. Carr stated that these employees have been operating under the guidance of the majority of Council for the last three years.  If that majority failed to set forth or institute objectives the problem lies with them.  Her belief is that those objectives are implicit, if not explicit, and that this wide body of performance exhibited over the last three years should not be wiped away.  So if Council elects to vote this down and fails to evaluate their performance might leave the City open to litigation.  It will definitely underscore Council's abdication of their responsibility as employers.  
Councilmember Jennings stated that Council also should not wipe away the fact that they failed to carry out their responsibility to establish a valid process for their employees to review and be evaluated on.  Let us take the time to get it right, and then quickly move forward.  

Mayor Welsch provided a brief history of the events leading up to tonight's discussion, specifically making note of the statement she made at the last meeting regarding her unavailability to begin work immediately on the process, due to the fact that she would be dealing with issues related to sending her daughter overseas.  The letter to Council which Ms. Carr referred to; and perhaps, should not have been marked confidential, was in response to an email she received from a member of Council asking for an update on the evaluation process.  Mayor Welsch stated that based on her knowledge, nothing had been done by any member of Council during those seven days when she was unavailable to work on this.  The Mayor said she expressed her opinion on how Council should proceed, which was to start the process by first developing goals.   Over the last three years any member of Council could have made the same motion that was made two weeks ago – to begin the evaluation process.  The truth of the matter is that this Council, as a whole, fell down on this.  Nevertheless, at this point she cannot vote to approve Ms. Carr's motion, nor will she participate in filling out an evaluation form with goals that were established in 2012.  To do so, in her opinion, puts Council at legal risk, and gives these employees a good reason to have legitimate concerns about being evaluated on outdated objectives.  
Ms. Carr requested that the rules be suspended, and that she be allowed another opportunity  to speak.

Mayor Welsch informed Ms. Carr that she would provide her with that opportunity, in spite of the fact that she had exceeded the guidelines established by "Robert's Rules of Order," and adopted by this Council.  

Ms. Carr expressed her sentiments regarding the Mayor's capacity to run meetings and set the tone for what other members of Council can do, which is exactly what occurred during the last evaluation process.  She then described an incident associated with behaviors exhibited by the employees in question, and her numerous failed attempts to get the Mayor or the majority of this Council, to take any action.  Ms. Carr emphasized the fact that they had no voice, and that soon thereafter, a revision was made to Council's Rules which prohibited any member of Council from revisiting an issue that had been previously "disposed of" for one year.  Ms. Carr stated that a lot has happened over the last three years, and what the Mayor is proposing is that Council start all over without looking back.  She stated that she could not go to work and not be evaluated on an annual basis, and does not believe that an evaluation at this point in time would be any different than the Mayor's evaluation of a citizen she believed to be offensive and had removed from Chambers.  She stated that if the Mayor chooses not to, and Council votes against it, and continues to allow these employees to behave in a way that no one else would ever allow, it would be absolutely unconscionable.
Councilmember Jennings stated that if the majority of Council agrees that we have abdicated our responsibilities for three years, why is there a problem with waiting a few more weeks?  While there's absolutely some bad blood here, this could be construed as a witch hunt against these employees. So for the protection of this City, its residents, and these employees, this process requires Council's due diligence and should be well documented before making a decision to pass judgment.
Councilmember Crow stated he was in agreement with Ms. Carr's assessment of the Mayor's desire to have the past three years sort of swept away, which he believes would be an abomination to anyone who has been paying the bills throughout that entire period.  Ms. Carr did an excellent job of depicting what the last couple of years on this Council have been like, and he thinks these employees are well-aware of the expectations, and that it's time for this evaluation to go forward.
Roll Call Vote on Ms. Carr's motion:

AYES:  Councilmembers Carr, Crow and Smotherson

NAYS:  Councilmembers Glickert, Jennings and Mayor Welsch
(Motion failed)

Councilmember Jennings made a motion to put together a Study Session to review the evaluation forms and establish an evaluation process.  He was seconded by Councilmember Glickert.  
The voice vote conducted on this motion was unclear and Mayor Welsch asked Ms. Pumm to poll the Council.

Councilmember Crow noted that he had previously voted aye, and therefore considers the Mayor's order for a roll call vote to be somewhat peculiar.

Roll Call Vote:

AYES:  Councilmembers Crow, Glickert, Smotherson, Jennings and Mayor Welsch
NAYS:  None.
Dissenting Opinion:  Ms. Carr abstained from taking a vote based on her opinion that the implementation of a Study Session was not a suitable substitute for an evaluation that should have been conducted three years ago.

P. COUNCIL COMMENTS

Councilmember Smotherson thanked Council and staff for their support of his revision to the disabled sign ordinance.  He asked Mr. Walker if he could provide him with information on when the ordinance would go into effect and how the process would be put into operation.  Mr. Walker informed Councilmember Smotherson that he would be able to provide Council with a timetable for this process after consultation with the Director of Public Works.  
     Based on the elevated cost estimate presented at tonight's Study Session, Councilmember Smotherson asked Mr. Walker if he or his staff had made any projections related to the actual cost of 
building a new police station.  Mr. Walker informed Councilmember Smotherson that no information was available at this time.
Councilmember Crow stated that one of his constituents had contacted him about a $2.40 line item on their refuse bill for the replacement of trash cans.  He asked Mr. Walker if he would provide him with answers to the following questions, at the next meeting: 

1. Is this an indefinite fee? 

2. Has a special fund been established for the purchase of these trash cans?

3. How much money is currently in this fund?

     Councilmember Crow thanked the police department for their efforts associated with the presidential debate and the impact that it had on neighboring residents.  He stated that Charles Adams has been with this City for a long time and is a valued public servant and member of this community that will be missed tremendously.  So he has no doubt that every member of this Council will show their appreciation for the leadership he has given to this police force and the safety they have provided.

Ms. Carr stated that she too would like to thank Chief Adams and Captain Jackson for the many years they have given to this community and offer a special thanks to Captain Jackson for her frequent interaction with citizens during the neighborhood watch training sessions.  
     Ms. Carr announced that the Third Annual St. Louis Book Fest or Lit in the Lou, will be held on October 21st and 22nd.  This year's focus is on literature for children and young adults.  She noted that the young audience author, Jacqueline Woodson, has been nominated for the National Book Award, made the short list, and will be here during the Fest.  She hoped everyone would come out and support this event.

Mayor Welsch echoed the accolades made to Chief Adams and Captain Jackson and noted that she was delighted to see so many people in attendance at Captain Jackson's goodbye luncheon.    She stated that although the City will be losing two great officers, she looks forward to the future and the hope that it continues to be the great department that it is today.

Mayor Welsch then made the following announcements:
· October 15th - Electronics Recycling event at the Heman Park Community Center from 8 a.m. to 1 p.m.

· October 22nd - Make a Difference Day.   U City was the first city in the State of Missouri to be a part of this national day of service event, which this year will include the River des Peres Trash Bash.  Anyone with questions or who would like to volunteer, should contact the Department of Community Development. 

Q. ADJOURNMENT

Mayor Welsch adjourned the meeting at 7:11 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Joyce Pumm

City Clerk, MRCC/CMC
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